General Council Meeting
July 24-25, 2022 
A meeting of the General Council of The Urantia Book Fellowship took place in Oak Brook, IL beginning Sunday, July 24, 2022 at 2:00 p.m. CDT and ending Monday, July 25, 2022 at 11:40 p.m. CDT. 

Sunday, July 24, 2022
The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m. by President Sue Seccombe.

The recorded version is available at: Recording
You need to access the link from your firstname.lastname@urantiabook.org email.

1.  Roll call:

Link to contact information for GC members, as of February 20, 2022:

 GC Contact List
The following members were present, constituting a quorum: 
Present: 

Tom Allen 


Dan Amyx



Lara Amyx


Sally Annabella 

Ted Blaney

Douglas Burns (on Zoom)

Trudi Cooper 

Lila Dogim

Bobbie Dreier 

Larry Geis 

John Hales (on Zoom)

Aprilhelen Johnson (newly elected) (Zoom from 7:00 on)
Pamela Keller (on Zoom)
Jacquelyn (Jackie) Koury (newly elected)

Cecelia Lampley

John Lange 

Albert Einstein Lassiter

Jena Lassiter

Al Gates Lockett 

David Meyer

Barbara Newsom
Toni Oyeyemi (on Zoom) (until 5:00 CDT)
Michael (Mike) Painter 

Michael Perrie (on Zoom)

Andrè Radatus 

Stephen (Steve) Sawyer (on Zoom)

David Schlundt

Cristina Seaborn 

Sue Seccombe

Brent St. Denis 
Pablo Segovia (on Zoom)
Mahtab Tehrani 

Geoff Taylor (on Zoom)

Jill Strunk

Absent: Tony Daniels and Jonathan Detoy.
Also present:  Geoff Theiss, Fellowship Executive Director.
Observing (for varying periods of time): Larry Bowman, Michael Buselli, Beth Challis, Eric Cooper, Gloria Erby, Brad Garner, Devon Landis, Erica Montgomery, Thomas Pirie, Bob Rocheleau, Julia Kelly Smith, Doug Seccombe, George Thornbury, and Ruthie Wilde Wenger.
2. Hybrid Meeting Etiquette:  Reminders and Requests

Sue Seccombe presented guidelines for a successful meeting combining in-person and Zoom participants.

3. Opening Reading or Prayer:

Aprilhelen opened the meeting with a prayer, followed by silent worship.

4. Approval of Agenda:

The agenda was approved by unanimous consent, after moving the elections to an earlier slot.
5. Approval of Minutes:
Minutes of the February 18-22 2022, GC meeting were approved by unanimous consent.

6. Elections:

The process for elections was: 1) nominations were made and seconded, 2) the candidate spoke, 3) The candidate and observers left the room, 4) GC members spoke for or against voting for the candidate, 5) the candidate and observers returned, 6) The vote was taken through REDCap for Zoom members and through paper ballot for in-person members, 7) The tellers’ report was announced. 

One vacancy on the GC was filled. 

Lara Amyx nominated Aprilhelen Johnson, who had submitted an application,  Cristina Seaborn seconded. The vote was by secret ballot.
Tellers’ report:  33 votes were available.  32 yes, 1 abstention.  

Aprilhelen is elected for 8 years to complete the term vacated by Isreal Armstead.
Other elections:

A. Vice President
David Schlundt’s term as vice president is expiring.  David announced his willingness to run again.  Lara Amyx nominated David Schlundt and Larry Geis seconded.
Tellers’ report:  34 votes available (including newly elected Aprilhelen).  33 yes, 1 abstention.   

David Schlundt is elected Vice President for a three-year term.

B. Media and Communications Service team Chair

Gena Lassiter’s term is expiring.  She indicated willingness to run again.

Lara Amyx nominated Jena Lassiter and Trudi Cooper seconded.

Tellers’ report:  33 votes were available (not a secret ballot, so the president was not allowed to vote). 32 Yes, 1 abstention.
Jena Lassiter is elected Media Service Team Chair for a three-year term.
C. Tom Allen’s term is expiring. He indicated willingness to run again.
Lara Amyx nominated Tom Allen and Mike Painter seconded.

Tellers’ report:  34 votes were available (returned to secret ballot).  34 yes, 0 abstentions.
Tom Allen is elected Judicial Chair for a six-year term.
D. Outreach Chair

Al Lockett’s term is expiring.  He expressed his willingness to run again.  David Schlundt nominated Al Lockett and Brent St. Denis seconded.
     Tellers’ report:  34 votes were available.  30 yes, 3 no, 1 abstention.
           Al Lockett is elected Outreach Chair for a six-year term.
E.Youth and Young Adult (YaYA) Chair. 

Pamela Keller resigned as YaYA chair.  Lara Amyx nominated Aprilhelen and Lila Dogim seconded.
Tellers’ report:  34 votes were available.  33yes, 1 abstension,
Aprilhelen is elected YaYA Chair for one year to complete a three-year term that began in 2020.
7. President’s Report
Dear friends -

It is with gratitude for your service, strength, stamina, courage, and inner fragment of the Father that has led each of you this past year, that I present this report of our achievements and challenges of the past year.

The state of the Fellowship is stabilizing and steadily improving.  

· For one, we have stability of people.  This year we have had a full General Council with very little turnover; I am awed by your commitment and hard work.  Unexpected turnover causes us to lose momentum and momentum is an important part of progress.

We are also stabilizing the shift in the office as we continue to transition from Paula to Geoff.  This has gone incredibly well; Geoff has updated records and systems, and has put new tools in place to help us better track member inquiries and activity, book sales, activity in the Pipeline of Light program, ACFWs and their needs, and donations and trends in giving.

· Two – we have some stability in finances.  Even amidst these roiling markets and a decrease in our overall portfolio, we are still in pretty good shape thanks to the generosity of our donors and the planning of some large estate gifts.  However, steady is not the goal for finances; we need to replace what we spend and learn to live off of our income.  We will talk more about that later during John Lange’s Finance Committee report.

· Third – we seem to have stability in membership.  Although we are not in the ideal position of growth, we are also not declining.  We are seeing more growth and activity in Latin America and Central America, as well as new interest from Uganda, Taiwan, Pakistan, and more.  

· We are also successfully coming out of the pandemic and appear to have just wrapped up a successful in-person Summer Study Session.  We exceeded our estimate for attendance and hope to host a successful IC here next year, with a goal of at least 500 attendees.  

Here are some additional ACHIEVEMENTS we can all be proud of:

Media & Communications

· Our website is improving – we are part way through our redesign process, starting with all of the back-end things that most people don’t see, but creating a structure that will improve our speed and ability to be more agile and responsive, and modernized.

· We continue to use almost half a million dollars in free money from Google grants that has been driving people to our website.

· Our social media reach is steadily increasing.

· We’ve launched a mentor’s page on Facebook and have about a dozen volunteers who are available to personally field questions from new readers.

· The Stepping Stones issue of Mighty Messenger was just mailed, a project that has been in the works for at least the past year (to provide more resources for the people who are searching or just finding The Urantia Book), and has already received positive feedback.

· Our Publications committee is testing a smaller and more frequent pulsing for the Mini Messenger, alternating issues devoted to Arts & Music, Events, Insights, and Projects.

Outreach & Support

· We’ve launched The David Kulieke Youth Scholarship program thanks to the generosity of a few initial donors – we hope to see more young people who show promise as future leaders in our community at future conferences.
· We had a number of people attend the Summer Study Session who’ve never attended conferences before – previously isolated readers – who heard about it either online, from other readers, or through the Progress Project, an initiative being grown by Angie Thurston and potentially a feeder program.  

· The IFC has been growing almost faster than we can keep up, especially in Latin America and Central America, with growth in conferences, bookfairs, readers, and Area Coordinators/Field Workers (ACFWs).  More attention will be given to including the Spanish-speaking world in our publications and available resources, as well as featuring more international content in future publications.  Geoff has even started using real-time translation so that he can attend the meetings of the very busy Latin America Sub-Committee (LASC) and offer real-time input and support.

· We’ve been spending time more deeply vetting Second Miler Grant Program (SMGP) applicants, resulting in underspending in some of our budgets while we try to ensure these dollars are truly supporting projects that enhance the sharing and understanding of The Urantia Book.  As part of this knowledge gathering, we will be sending two emissaries to Uganda, Aprilhelen and Toni Oyeyemi, to help us better understand the rapid growth of interest in The Urantia Book coming from this region.  

· A project exploring “Universal Language” has begun, with the goal of discovering ways to share the teachings in The Urantia Book with others using language and concepts that are approachable and more easily or readily understood by new readers.  This project is a cooperative effort with UUI.

· The Volunteer Coordinator page has been added to our website, helping us add 15 amazing volunteers since March!

Internal Improvements

· The Select Committee to Investigate Constitutional Revision (SCICR) continues to work on clarity, streamlining, simplicity and recommendations.

· A recent Donor survey helped us understand the types of projects and programs that our contributors are most interested in supporting, with the most responses for:

· Providing subsidized Urantia Books to parts of the world with limited access to bookstores, internet and libraries, in progress through our “Pipeline of Light”

· Creating videos about The Urantia Book for the Fellowship’s YouTube channel and social media , a priority
· Providing subsidized Urantia Books to those in the US who cannot afford or obtain one, such as those who are incarcerated, in progress through our “Pipeline of Light”

· More Zoom events and study groups, apriority
· The Donor survey also offered some suggestions that we are taking to heart:

· Modernization of our website and search engine optimization (SEO), including more key words about Jesus (e.g., “the real life of Jesus Christ”), in progress
· More transparency in our finances, in progress.  Our IRS 990 forms have been added to our website, and we are working on a 2022-23 Annual Report.
We have faced and will continue to face our share of new and modern challenges, and look to each other and our unseen friends to aid us in developing more divine relationships and applying new and higher wisdom to these learning opportunities:

· Meeting of the Boards: Our Executive Committee requested a meeting with UAI International Service Board (ISB) to discuss “coordinated working harmony,” and trying to make progress on more unified efforts to serve the revelation without redundancy and competition.  This meeting was held via Zoom in May.  We hope in future meetings, whenever they might happen, to fine tune the differentiation between the organizations, trying to decrease overlap where possible, and unify where possible.

· Volunteers: We need more of them.  We have a small number of people (relatively speaking) doing a great deal of work.  Some of our committees need people, and our Societies need help finding new members.

· Mailing list: We need to update and expand our mailing list, removing duplications and addresses that no longer exist, and verifying and correcting information for current subscribers.

· Budgeting:  It’s hard to know what sort of long-term impact the pandemic and current financial climate will have on donations and personal incomes – we need to adopt a cautionary budget outlook.
· Communications:  An ongoing challenge on Zoom all the time; some of us feel siloed and disconnected from the bigger picture.  Adding to this challenge is that about half of the General Council rarely (or never) checks their Urantia Book email, which is where things go when we send them to the GC list.  Using personal email addresses exclusively keep the GC from working together more effectively.

· Transition: Our CPA for the past 40+ years, Gloriann Harris, is retiring this October on her 80th birthday, October 15th.  We are planning an appropriate send off after her many years of serving in this official capacity, as well as in numerous volunteer roles.  More to come.  In the meantime, Gloriann has been working on a transition plan for literally years, and our office has started making the necessary changes to ensure this important transition goes smoothly.

The Future

New Budgeting Process/Timing

· Traditionally we have done committee reports at one of our General Council meetings, typically the Winter meeting.  We actually most need your committee report during the budget meetings, which are in mid-October.  In the future, we hope to see budget requests combined in the same report as results from the previous year.

We are an organization that supports “test and learn,” and we know that some tests teach us what doesn’t work.  The hope is that we can keep learning what sorts of investments and programs work most effectively to share The Urantia Book and its teachings, and advance the cause of the fifth epochal revelation in our world.

All of this will also help our new Annual Report process; we need the data and results from all of the committee, sub-committee and ad hoc committee efforts in order to identify the programs and activities that have had a positive impact.

Resources Directory

· We are curating, creating and adding to this go-to toolkit of free downloads and links:

· New reader “starter packets”

· Visuals and Tools for Educators (children through young adult)

· Multi-lingual materials
· Templates (banners, event materials, handouts/pamphlets, announcements, social media templates)

· PowerPoint templates and presentations for speaking engagements

Marketing

· We will be exploring better marketing of the Fellowship

· Why become a member, what does it mean to belong?

· Easier/clearer registration for conferences

· An up-to-date and more detailed community calendar

Onboarding Resources

· There is a need to modernize/develop (digital) manuals:

· Welcome to The Urantia Book Community

· Welcome to Membership

· Welcome to the GC

· Welcome to the EC

Additional Ideas and Needs on the “To Do” List:

· Create more videos

· Media Training and intelligent response to publicity

· Keep working on unity

· New or improved method of communicating with society leadership (a new email list?  An app?  A digital bulletin board with notifications?)

· Family and Youth

· A Campus Ministry/Outpost initiative (exploratory)

· The Great Urantia Campout (exploratory)

Thank you for this opportunity to serve our community.

Love and gratitude,

Sue Snider Seccombe

8. Treasurer’s Report:    Treasurer's Report
Brent St. Denis presented a summary of the 2021 Fellowship operations from a financial perspective. He reported, “Fortunately, the Fellowship is in a good fiscal position but we must remain vigilant as these roiling economic times challenge our fundraising ability and investment portfolio growth.” 

9.  Finance Report 

Finance chair John Lange presented a report on the current financial situation and plans for financial growth.  Highlights include:

*Currently our donations are less than expenditures, and we are drawing

down on our investments to make ends meet. Our goal should be for donations to adequately fund our yearly expenses. 

*I. Reader/Member Engagement

Professionals in this area recommend seven “Touches” or points of communication

to encourage donor engagement. For our organization John envisions:

1) First Solicitation Letter where new initiatives and ongoing projects are

discussed. 

2) Publication, The Mini Messenger, where activities are discussed

3) Publication, The Fellowship Herald, where activities and more in-depth

topical subjects are discussed. Contributions are solicited in both publications. 

4) The Giving Tuesday Initiative.

5) Media Presentations showcasing our projects similar to the one presented by Derek Samaras last fall. 

6) Meetings and Conferences where organizational accomplishments are highlighted as “Mission Moments.” 

7) Second Solicitation Letter stating how the organization has grown and the

positive impact donations have made.
* II. Donor Retention and Enhancement

The Fellowship has 1200 members with a donor base of 300 souls. 

Besides attracting new donors, the other and more important focus is

the retention and enhancement of our current donor base. It is much easier to

retain a donor than to recruit a new one.

A review of best practices in the nonprofit sector demonstrates several

initiatives we could adapt to our environment. Several ideas for consideration

are as follows:

1) Welcoming package for the new donor.

2) Personalized response – contact within 48 hours of donation (phone call,

handwritten note, or email). Send notes on Birthdays and Anniversaries. It’s

all about relationship building.

3) Differentiate Donors – 1st time, lapsed, loyal, one time, planned, monthly,

memorial, Board Members, etc. We should have a plan for each type. 

4) A culture of Giving – made easy with giving plans, made attractive with

measured impact at various levels of giving, made inspiring by involvement

with mission moments and made fulfilling as a spiritual discipline.

5) Avoid the Pitfalls – Be aware of the 5 common reasons people stop giving.

6) Metrics – keep information to track our progress in real time.

Discussion followed John’s report.

Recess for meditation and dinner:  5:15 p.m.– 7:00 p.m.
Sunday, July 24, 2022, 7:00 a.m. – 10:00 a.m.
10. Globalization Strategies:  How we grow and manage growth.

André Radatus, International Fellowship Committee (IFC) chair, summarized 

globalization strategies. He explained, “We are a committed and active IFC, with long term members that are bilingual, especially in Spanish. There has been a very long history of Urantia growth in both Latin and South America and Mexico. 
The model that has been created there is being employed now in Africa, the Philippines, South Korea and Indonesia. Many members of the IFC travel to countries to attend book fairs and conferences and to participate in international study groups, as well as communicating with new readers via email and What’s APP. We establish personal relationships based on the values of listening to the voices in the local community about what they need for service and sharing.”
Highlights:
1) We physically distribute The Urantia Book to libraries, prisons, and bookstores, through the Pipeline of Light, and through organizational leaders like area wide coordinators (now 12 in Latin America) and our first field worker (in Argentina). Also we provide many Books at the ongoing conferences, gatherings and book fairs around the world.

2) We share the teachings of The Urantia Book through the many social media avenues, such as Facebook, Urantia TV and Radio and Radio Urantia, where 24-hour programming continues to develop its streaming platform and to diversify its contents through music and art, interviews, teaching and study groups.

3) We financially support the efforts of people in the field that apply for funding of projects that help do items 1and 2, along with paying the cost of Zoom calls and improved bandwidth, providing secondary works for adults and children and 
The Latin America Subcommittee (LASC) model has been a very successful and the IFC is  hoping it can be replicated in other areas.  Pablo Segovia, LASC chair, emphasized the importance of relationship building, getting to know people, helping them to feel included and following their lead.

He explained the LASC “Strategy of Expansion”:
1. Find a contact person (make him/her an adjunct member);
2. Create a sub-committee for that language;
3. Identify leaders in that area (create a loving environment of work and trust). Area coordinators/field workers can be established when/if need is demonstrated; 
4. Implement focus points: (Personal growth:  seminars, volunteering, workshops, hotlines; Dissemination:  book fairs, presentations, libraries, bookstores, jail, social media; Community building:  study groups, group discussions, events, conferences.);  
5. Provide resources (books through Pipeline of Light and alternatives, Zoom accounts, websites, social media accounts, area coordinators/field workers, Second Miler Program grants);
6. Request that they generate metrics, feedback, reports, and articles;
7. Work to maintain the Google Drive and updated websites; and
8. Work with them until they reach the level of economic autonomy.
André stated that The UB Fellowship needs to emphasize that we are an international organization.

We need to:
*Find ways that others can volunteer without having to devote lots of time or joining the IFC;
*Continue to find ways to financially support monies for daily Zoom rooms for study groups. Invite people to lead study groups and more through Zoom;
*Support the upcoming and developing changes in our Constitution that will allow for greater participation in membership and allowing for their voices to be heard on policies, membership and more;
*Continue to explore ways that volunteers can be recruited in helping to write emails to new members, or listening in to study groups and/or participating and leading study groups;
*Help the Publications Committee to get secondary works into other languages and devote the financial resources to publish in other languages.

*Create stronger connections between the IT department, visual networks and the membership as to what is available and where to easily locate items. Provide support to the LASC and the locals that have IT experience in order to improve the Spanish website;
*Create a master calendar of events that publicize daily Zoom study groups;
*Publish a list of all the Facebook groups so people can explore them at their leisure;
 *Use Facebook live streaming for a variety of public events. (Thanks for using it also for SSS 22.); and 
* Provide a biannual report of data collected.
Following the IFC presentation, Lila Dogim, who is working with UB readers in Russia, gave a summary of study group activities and mentioned a planned 2024 conference in Moscow.
Discussion on globalization followed the presentations.
11. Marketing our Strengths

Breakout groups were formed to discuss lessons learned regarding best practices for IC23 and beyond, as well as ways to share our successes for marketing.  Sue suggested highlighting “mission moments” and ways to connect and share.
Each group shared a few minutes of ideas and Sue will collate them.
Recessed at 9:55 p.m. until 8:45 a.m. tomorrow morning
Monday, July 25, 2022

The meeting was called to order at 8:45 a.m. by President Sue Seccombe.

1.  Roll call:

The following members were present, constituting a quorum: 
Present: 

Tom Allen 

Dan Amyx



Lara Amyx


Sally Annabella 

Ted Blaney

Douglas Burns (on Zoom)
Trudi  Cooper 

Lila Dogim

Bobbie Dreier 

Larry Geis 

John Hales (on Zoom)

Jacquelyn (Jackie) Koury 

Cecelia Lampley 

John Lange 

Albert Einstein Lassiter (left at 10:30)
Jena Lassiter (left at 10:30)
Al Gates Lockett (left at 10:00)
David Meyer (on Zoom)
Toni Oyeyemi (on Zoom)

Barbara Newsom 

Michael (Mike) Painter 

Michael Perrie (on Zoom)

Andrè Radatus 

David Schlundt

Cristina Seaborn 

Sue Seccombe

Brent St. Denis 

Mahtab Tehrani 

Geoff Taylor (on Zoom)

Jill Strunk

Absent: Aprilhelen, Tony Daniels, Jonathan Detoy, Pamela Keller, Stephen Sawyer, and Pablo Segovia.
Also present:  Geoff Theiss, Fellowship Executive Director

Observers: Larry Bowman, Eric Cooper, Julia Kelly Smith, George Thornbury, and Matt Waters
2.  Committee News and Updates (open/optional)  
Although official committee reports will be presented at the October Executive Committee budget meeting, Sue opened the floor for optional, informal sharing about committee activities.  The following committee chairs responded.  You can contact the individuals if interested in what is happening in their committees.

Jackie Koury: Study Group Directory (jackie.koury@urantiabook.org) (www.urantiastudygroups.org)
Barbara Newsom: Interfaith Committee (Barbara.newsom@urantiabook.org)
Cristina Seaborn:  Publications Committees (cristina.seaborn@urantiabook.org)
Jena Lassiter: IT and Website Committees  (jena.lassiter@urantiabook.org)
3.  Select Committee to Investigate Constitutional Revision (SCICR) Chair Report 
Tom Allen gave an update on the SCICR, which was created by the GC in response to a unanimous resolution submitted by the 2021 Triennial Delegate Assembly. The committee is tasked with completing its revision for approval by the GC no later than the 2024 Winter Special Meeting of the General Council. Tom explained, “One of the main principles of our work going forward is to simplify our constitution and yet make it complex enough to keep the structure of the constitution stable and effective far into the future.” On June 6, They decided to also unify the Constitution and By-laws into one ruling instrument.

The committee began meeting weekly in December 2021 and has, so far, crafted tentative revisions of the Preamble and Purpose of the Fellowship Constitution.  The wording of these revisions is available by request from Tom. He also offers specific “office hours” between meetings for questions and comments from anyone interested. Meetings are recorded and available to all GC members at https://urantiabook.org/sys/Login.  

The next major topic will be revision of Membership and Local Societies.  

On July 18, 2022 SCICR unanimously passed an amendment to revise Section 15.1 in Article XV of the constitution.  The committee proposes three procedures for originating amendments and they propose changing adoption by the General Council from 3/4 to 2/3 vote.  The wording of that resolution is also available from Tom and will be presented for a vote at the next GC meeting.
Tom also indicated, “Your thoughts are welcome, so feel free to contact any member of SCICR…To ensure our success, we need your valuable input.”

SCICR Members:

Tom Allen, Chair:  tom.allen@urantiabook.org
Douglas Burns:  douglas.burns@urantiabook.org
Phil Calabrese: Philip.calabrese@urantiabook.org
Bobbie Dreier:  bobbie.dreier@urantiabook.org
Jackie Koury:  Jackie.koury@urantiabook.org
Cecelia Lampley: cecelia.lampley@urantiabook.org
John Lange: john.lange@urantiabook.org
Barb Maier: Barbara.maier@urantiabook.org
Barbara Newsom:  Barbara.newsom@urantiabook.org
Brent St. Denis:  brent.stdenis@urantiabook.org
David Schlundt:  David.schlundt@urantiabook.org
Sue Seccombe: sue.seccombe@urantiabook.org
Geoff Theiss:  Geoffrey.theiss@urantiabook.org
Comments and questions from the GC followed.

4.  SCICR Discussion:  The Future of Membership

David Schlundt facilitated GC input on the next topic slated for SCICR scrutiny: membership and societies,
Dan Amyx, Membership Committee Chair, presented a summary including history, current status and proposed future changes to membership.
Discussion followed.
Adjournment: Trudi Cooper made a motion to adjourn and Cecelia Lampley seconded the motion.  The meeting was adjourned at 11:40 a.m.by unanimous consent.

